PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 5th APRIL 2016
	Present:  
	Mrs Pat Darby (Chair)
	Mrs W Palmer
	Mr A Mathieson

	
	Mr T Woolven


	Mr R Tillett


	Mr T Bonser



	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	
	


Apologies: Parish Councillor: Mr J Scade, Mr R Lupton and Mr P Scott

      Borough Cllrs: Steve Perry and Tim Shaw
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	Members of the Public: Borough Cllr: Mike Taylor, Mr and Mrs Chitty and Mr J Whale
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None.

UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.
INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

Mr Chitty requested an update on street lights in Greenland as he understood that two had been repaired. The street light outside 29/30 Greenlands had failed, would not be repaired at present but would be monitored for 12 months from the date of Mr Chitty’s first complaint. Mr Chitty had obtained a quotation which he had sent to the PC for a new lamp which was £109. The street lighting contractor which the PC used had surveyed the light again and had confirmed that a new lamp would cost £107. However, due to cracks in the column the cost of a new column would be £950 + VAT (+ UK Power Network charges of £782 + VAT).  

Mr Chitty asked if it would be possible to meet Councillors on site instead of attending a PC meeting. The Chairman said that this would be possible but anything spoken about would have to be reported at the following meeting. Cllr Bonser suggested that he and Cllr Scott meet with Mr Chitty at a time convenient for all to discuss matters further. 
James Whale, member of the Platt Woods committee, was introduced to the Council. He wished to speak regarding the penalty notice received from the Forestry Commission due to non receipt of a claim form for a grant. Procedures at the FC had changed the following year and due to T&MBC not passing on the claim form in a timely manner, the grant was lost. The PC had appealed but the appeal was refused. Mr Whale asked if details at the FC could be amended making the PC the main applicant and the Platt Woods committee the agent. The Clerk confirmed that she had spoken to the FC and all documentation was to be sent directly to her. The claim form for 2016/17 had been received and a copy would be sent to Mr Whale. The Clerk reminded Mr Whale that a copy of the PW Management Plan was needed in order to be sent to the FC. The Chairman said that she and the Clerk could attend a Platt Woods meeting if required.
8.35 Mr Whale left the meeting

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 1st MARCH 2016
RESOLVED that the minutes of 1st March 2016 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING

Speed Through Crouch Mike Taylor had made contact with Valerie Dagger requesting money on Platt PC’s behalf.  Mrs Dagger was sympathetic but claimed that there was no funding available. The Chairman had contacted Michael Heath’s replacement and he would look into the matter. 
Entrance to SHF Cllr Bonser had taken photos and written to the developer who had responded to say that the matter should be taken up with the contractor. Cllr Bonser to write to the contractor copying in the developer.
Car Park  A second contractor had been contacted by the Clerk and he was hoping to visit the site the following weekend to quote for the work. Cllr Darby had contacted KCC regarding pipe work and it was thought that the pipe did belong to KCC but would be confirmed once the copy of the map had been perused. Meanwhile, Cllrs had located a manhole cover. Once KCC had confirmed ownership of the pipe the PC agreed that a site visit should be arranged.  
Portacabin at The Chequers 

A number of residents had commented on the purple 2 storey portacabin. A letter had been sent to T&M Planning department but it had responded saying that nothing could be done.

Logging Lorries The Chairman had contacted Planning Enforcement again regarding logging lorries using Platt’s lanes as further complaints had been received. 
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

Borough Councillor Mike Taylor said that a meeting would be held on the 19th April to discuss the installation of a speed camera on the A25.
Basted Mill Sewage was being discussed with Southern Water at a forthcoming meeting.
Cllr Taylor said that BGPC had voted to withdraw from the 3G pitch and withdraw funds. It had been thought that Parishes might join together to create a 6G pitch at Potters Mede.
Cllr Taylor had ascertained that the land registry documents for Whatcote Cottages had not changed from Prime Securities ownership. Information regarding the western and southern boundary covenants might have been misleading and Cllr Taylor had contacted T&MBC regarding this matter. 

20.50 Mr and Mrs Chitty left the meeting.

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Bonser ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

 PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

TM/16/00673/FL Maidstone Road, Wrotham Heath, Railway Cottage.
8 new build flats

TM/16/00636/FL Beechinwood Lane, The Butts. First floor extension
TM/16/00702/FL Maidstone Road, Wrotham Heath, Marion Cottages #1A New dwelling

TM/16/00661/FL Huntsman Lane, Wrotham Heath, Huntsmans Lodge Rear extension

TM/16/00674/FL Crouch Lane, Black Barn Cottages #3 
Single storey rear extension. No objection but expressed concern over construction traffic
TM/16/00510//FL Crouch Lane, Black Barn Cottages #1 Single storey rear & side extension. No objection but expressed concern over construction traffic
TM/16/00532/FL Maidstone Road, Platt, Staddleswood
Variation of condition to extend cartilage. Expressed concern for the reason for it

TM/16/00478/RM Basted Lane, The Paddocks Reserved Matters. No objections
  PLANNING APPROVALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/6/00187/FL LML Platt, Oak House Convert garage to living accommodation. Strong Objections. Approved 31/03/16 Conditioned as use to be ancillary to main house
TM/16/00299/FL Greenlands#33 Rear conservatory. No objections but queried number of extensions allowed. Approved 15/03/16

TM/16/00200FL Platt Common, The Moorings Single storey side extension. No objections but expressed dislike of external finishes. Approved 15/03/16

TM/16/00214/TNCA LML, Platt, Augusta Tree work. No objections. Approved 29/02/16
TM/16/00057/FL Paddock Close, Laurel Bank Garden Room. No objections. Approved 01/03/16
TM/16/00457/FL Maidstone Road, Platt, Staddleswood Erection of log cabin. Concern over size & construction. Approved
APPEAL PROCEEDINGS

APP/H2265A/12/2183467/NWF  Askew Bridge Site. Non-determination & enforcement. Court hearing for leave to appeal 30 November. Appeal has been amended. Next hearing to be in March
ENFORCEMENT PROCEEDINGS

2 Hurst Cottages, The Hurst Alleged business use. Action being considered.
Nepicar Farm, Maidstone Road Unauthorised change of use for HGV. No infringement.
The Butts, Beechinwood Lane Unauthorised change of use of storage building. Enforcement have requested a site meeting. No response

Landway Farm, Basted Lane Additional Business use. Still chasing. No concern about business use but chimney will need P.P.

Kellys Farm, Crouch Lane
Unauthorised use for caravans. Still under investigation. Caravan still on site appears unoccupied

PLATT WOODS REPORT 

Forestry Commission Penalty Appeal
100% penalty has been applied to our 2015 Woodland management Grant.

A great part of the problem was that the FC had 3 contacts for Platt Woods, TMBC, the Applicant (land owner), Jackie Davies, the main contact and Betty Uffindell, the agent. 

The FC had now corrected their details so that all correspondence would go directly to Jackie Davies. 

Mr Whale had sent a copy of the current woods management plan to the local FC woodland officer and it has been attached to the FC file.

The PC RESOLVED that the FC be contacted to amend details so that the Parish Council became the applicant and Platt Woods committee became the agent. The PC RESOLVED that a letter be sent to T&MBC requesting reimbursement of £518.40 refused by the FC as these monies had been lost due to T&MBC not forwarding the claim form in a timely manner. The letter had been sent to T&M in April but not passed to the PC until August. 
Coppicing
This winters coppicing had been very successful with possibly one more day to finish. A big thank you to the hard working volunteers, A. Sales, M. Cockle, A. Woolven, D. Palmer, S. Collins, B. Lupton and J. Whale.  
Contractor Work 23/03/16

Mr K. Such finished cutting back overgrown parts of the main path (MR 296) from Windmill Hill to Roughetts. The Fire Brigade can now access the woods from either end. There had been positive feedback from people using the wood regarding the extra light and views of mature trees. 
Volunteer Day 12/03/16
At the request of M. Cockle the volunteers spent the morning cutting back overhanging branches from the churchyard up to the steps. The entrance to the woods was now more inviting and hopefully the path would dry out quicker.   

5. Easter Monday Storm
There has been no significant damage reported, many small branches blown down and one old silver birch blown over in the Horseshoe.

Committee Meeting 13/01/2016
All present at the committee meeting have confirmed by return email that they have read the minutes and are happy with them.  
Betty Uffindell  
The committee members would like to congratulate Betty on her recent very much-deserved environmental award. 

TRAFFIC ISSUES – A25 AND A227

RESOLVED to send a letter stating that Platt Parish Council agreed the proposal by Kent Highways but that a new consultation for the Route Study could cause undue delay and was not required because:

1. The Route Study was based on the requirements of the 9 Point Plan agreed by all Parish Councils in December 2014.

2. The 9 Point Plan was a direct result of a 3000 signature petition to Paul Carter in 2012.

3. The Route Plan documents had been available for comment as hard copies had been lodged in Borough Green Library, which served all four Parishes.

LOWER THAMES CROSSING

Thanks were extended to Cllr Scott who had attended a meeting on this matter and responded on behalf of the PC.
9.15 Cllr Taylor left the meeting.

CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments be approved. 

The following payments were received:
Nat West
Interest







    5.85

Various
Allotment Fees





  50.00





  Total
  


       

 55.85

The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


          VAT


BACS M Beale

Cleaning Mar 16
  64.00



64.00

BACS NFU Mutual

Mower Insurance
206.92


          206.92

BACS J Davies

Salary Feb 16

909.00


          909.00

BACS James Whale

Coppicing

150.00


          150.00

BACS K Such


Hedge Cutting
         1,560.00

312.00
       1,872.00

BACS Wrotham PC

Skate Park Maint
233.61

    3.48
          237.09

BACS
PAYE


Tax/NI Feb 16
 
  90.01


            90.01

BACS
PAYE


Tax/NI Mar 16 
  87.01


            87.01

BACS
Getmapping PLC
Parish Online
 
  28.00

    5.60
            33.60

BACS
Memorial Hall

Room Hire
 
  57.60


            57.60

BACS Mr B Baker

Groundswork

400.50

    1.35
          401.85






Total
         3,786.65
            322.43
        4,109.08

KCPFA Donation Request RESOLVED to subscribe to the KCPFA membership which was £20 pa and donate an additional £30.

T&MBC Summer Holiday Activity Donation Request RESOLVED not to donate at this juncture. These activity programmes did not run in locations close to Platt.
S137 Expenditure The Department for Communities and Local Govt had confirmed the section 137 expenditure for 16/17 had increased to £7.42.

T&MBC Funding Arrangements It had been T&MBC’s intention to present 'options' around funding arrangements with parish councils to Cabinet on 22 March 2016.

However, the review had been extremely challenging and unfortunately, despite the priority that has been afforded, it had not been possible to complete the research and significant project work at this point in time given the complexity. 

The Leader and Deputy Leader of T&M had agreed that a Special meeting of the Cabinet would be held to consider this matter and 20 April 2016 had been identified as a potential date, but was subject to confirmation.

Skate Park A quote for three operational inspections for 2016-17 had been received. This amounted to an overall increase of £1.25 on last years price. RESOLVED that this quote be accepted.
Payments and Receipts Book The Clerk was in need of a new Receipts and Payments Book at a cost of £59 + VAT. The book would last approx 3 years. RESOLVED that the book be purchased.
Tree next to KGF It had been brought to the PC’s attention that two Ash trees in unregistered land next to KGF were in need of attention. Treeability had taken a look and quoted £128 to reduce back branches of one, to allow it to drop on the ground and £384 for the other. The second had a fungus and needed to be dismantled to near ground level. BGPC had said that if the PC could pay for work to the first tree, then it would pay the remaining costs. RESOLVED that £128 be paid for work to the Ash.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Correspondence had been sent to the Parish Council and Borough Councillors regarding parking problems encountered by the residents of Whatcote Cottages. A resident was asking if pavements could be widened and that the the crossing at the top of the industrial estate be made safer. The Parish Council discussed the matter but RESOLVED that this did not fall under the PC’s remit. Resident to be advised.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

BMPOS AGM would be held on the 11th May at 7pm. Cllr Palmer had attended the last meeting.
CPRE Cllr Bonser had attended this meeting. It had discussed the new T&MBC Local Plan and said that any comments for Call for Sites could be submitted at any point in the process.

Website Training Cllrs Palmer and Scott had attended a training session on creating a new PC website. It was hosted by Hugo Fox who did not charge as host. The Council agreed that the current website was dated. The benefit of the new website was that various organizations could be given their own page which they would be able to update themselves. At present everything had to be updated by Mr Baker. RESOLVED to discuss this further. The Chairman would consult with Mr Baker.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Darby updated the Council regarding recent events concerning the 3Gg pitch. It was thought that Wrotham PC might also withdraw from the management.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 3rd May 2016.

The meeting was closed at 10.35pm
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